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Clarion 
Autumn 2019 No 70 
Contact :clarion@edinburghu3a.org.uk  

 
The Clarion is the Edinburgh U3A magazine and is published bi-annually with contributions from individual members  
and groups. The Bulletin is published monthly on-line and contains brief updates on forthcoming events and group news.  
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Karyn Costa  
 

Welcome to the 

Autumn 2019   

edition of the 

Clarion. My first 

as Chair!  
 

Dear Members,  

First, a little about me.  After graduating from 

Edinburgh University with a degree in French,  

I spent the next forty-two years of my life in 

France (along with a spell in Tahiti!) teaching 

English. Returning to Edinburgh on retirement,  

I immediately enrolled in the U3Aé..and have  

never looked back!  I am delighted to participate 

in this wonderful organisation and help extend 

the social and self-help learning and friendship 

opportunities and the challenges it offers. 
 

I hope to carry on the good work done by Bruce 

over the past three years and am delighted that 

he has agreed to remain on the Committee as 

Vice Chair, as well as taking on responsibility 

for Internal Communications. 
 

There are a few other changes. Patrick Leach is 

taking over from Tony Trewavas on External 

Communications. Our thanks and warmest 

wishes to Tony.  We are pleased to welcome 

Jenny Clarke as Assistant Treasurer and Louise 

Grimm as Group Coordinator 5. You will find a 

full list of all the Committee and details of how 

to contact them on your new membership card. 
 

A Luminate event, focusing on ñCreative  

Ageingò held at Edinburgh Napier Universityôs 

Craiglockhart campus in May was a great  

success. Our members demonstrated their  

musical, artistic, photographic and dancing 

skills, among others, to a large audience,  

showcasing how creative we continue to be as 

we advance in age. You will find photos of the 

event on the next page of the Clarion. 
 

There has been much discussion recently about 

our name. It is widely felt the word óUniversityô is 

a barrier to people joining. The Third Age Trust 

has therefore decided to concentrate attention 

on the unadorned logo - U3A - and the strapline 

óLearn, Laugh, Liveô, which sums up the  

essence of what we are about.  

Internal Communications?   
After three and half years as Chair,  Bruce 

Cowan is now co-ordinating óInternal  

Communications.ô  He explains: 

 

Part of the job is to oversee our publications 

which include the monthly Bulletin and bi-annual 

Clarion and help co-ordinate and ensure  

consistency. There are other internal  

publications to be edited and printed e.g. 

Groups Booklet and Guidance for Group  

Leaders. Groups are continually changing, new 

groups form, and old ones withdrawn, a group 

changes leader, venue, day or time, and these 

changes have to appear in the Bulletin, Groups 

Booklet and the website updated. This is mostly 

a routine process carried out by a number of 

individuals, namely the Group Coordinators, 

Bulletin Editor, Webmaster and Lachlan  

Paterson who keeps a spreadsheet of Groups. 
 

I also have the role of Beacon Administrator. 

That means I have ósuperpowersô to control who 

has access to what data. So, for example, the 

Membership Secretary can see, change, delete, 

and email members, while other Committee 

Members can only see and email them. The 

Treasurer can use the financial functions such 

as PayPal payments and renewal payments. 

When all members are emailed via Beacon, for 

example, sending out the Bulletin and  

subscription renewal notices, I get messages 

about any failed emails which I then investigate. 

Along with the membership secretary, Ann 

Ryan, Iôm looking at how we communicate with 

our 2400 members via e-mail and letter.  
 

In the future we could use Beacon to, for  

example, list our groups and allow Group  

Leaders of larger groups to keep track of who is 

in their group and email them easily. They could 

also use the accounting functions for payments 

for events, field trips and outings, lessening the 

burden on Group Leaders. I will be investigating 

these with Jenny Clarke.  
 

Finally, I hope to tidy up our ñcloudò files  where 

we store our various documents so that they are  

accessible to all Committee members and  

cannot be lost because of anyoneôs computer 

failure.  

 

 

Letter from your new Chair   Other Committee news 
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Luminate Festival  

On Tuesday 28th May 2019  Napier University 

hosted a Luminate event at Craiglockhart  

Campus showcasing 14 different performances 

from some of the groups we encompass. The 

venue was filled to capacity with 140 guests 

and positive comments would suggest it was a  

great success. 
 

Among the groups contributing were Art (1 & 2), 

Archaeology, Cryptic crossword, Astronomy, 

Raspberry Pi, Creative writing, Photography, 

Science, Tapestry, Recorders, Ukulele, Blues, 

Choir, Recorders, Jazz and Circle dancing.  
One of the venues we used was the ñRivers 

Suiteò named after the doctor who pioneered a 

new treatment for casualties in the First World 

War suffering from shell shock when the cam-

pus was a hospital. Two of those casualties 

were the poets Wilfred Owen and Siegfried 

Sassoon. Tours were arranged for anyone who 

wanted to visit the museum displaying their  

poems and other artefacts from the time.
  

Convalescing soldiers arrived in their uniforms 

and it appears the seeds of some plants native 

to France were carried on the soles of their 

boots and took root in the garden. So there is a 

little part of the Craiglockhart garden which is 

forever France! 

 

Our thanks go to Gary Seath and Nicole  

Porterfield from Craiglockhart for their  

assistance in making this Event possible 

 

Doreen Barr 

 

The promotion of the event raised some  

interesting questions on how society in general 

views ñArts and older peopleò The very  

existence of such a category appears to want to 

separate us from mainstream society. If you 

havenôt already seen it, read Eric Midwinterôs 

article in the summer 2019 Edition of TAM . 

 

ñThe U3A was to be a practical demonstration 

that older people (that term again!) had the 

skills and resilience to run their own affairs and 

in doing so invent their own destiny.ò 

MG    

 

 

Circle Dancing and Ukulele. Photos by Geoff Gardner  

Choir  Photo Gary Seath   

Tapestry, recorders and conductor, Jeremy Devlin-Thorp 
Photos by Geoff Gardner  

Photo: Gary Seath   
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A life with Microscopes and Motorcycles 
Maggie talked to Richard de Soldenhoff about his time working as 

a medic round the world and his adventures in retirement.  

Clarion interview 
U3A members are not a typical cross- section of the population at large.  We are an  

independently minded bunch, achievers in many different ways, with extraordinarily  

interesting & diverse backgrounds.  We have one thing in common, we donôt like being put 

into a category of ñold people!ò In retirement many want to continue contributing to a  

better society.  In each issue we feature one of our members but selection is difficult! 

Where did your inspirations come from?  
 

Your love of travel? 

That was largely down to my parents. The  

family werenôt wealthy. My father studied in  

Edinburgh and then got a job with the Indian  

Medical Service.  After some years he returned 

to Edinburgh to study and met my mother, who 

was from Canada.  Both encouraged me to look 

beyond the confines of Edinburgh and one of 

my first short posts as a medical student was in  

Pakistan with a friend of my parents. They were 

fundamental Baptists and their outlook was  

somewhat different from my own, but I faced 

many situations that I would never have had to 

deal with at that stage in my life had I stayed at 

home working for the NHS.  
 

While I did return home, I found the draw of the 

challenges and responsibilities that came with 

working in the ñThird Worldò was too great,  

despite the attraction of the camaraderie and 
work ethic that was typical of the NHS at that 
time.  
 

Your love of music?   
My father was an obstetrician and worked from 
home. His waiting room was our dining room 
but unfortunately this had no soundproofing. 
After one patient disclosed that they found the 
overheard conversations ñso interestingò, 
speakers were installed playing Bruckner,  
Wagner and Mahler at top volume. I think that 
my love of music must have started then.  
Luckily, most years I was able to come back to 
Edinburgh for the Festival and a cultural  ñtop 
upò of my batteries,  enough to keep going for 
another year.  
 

What were the highlights of over 30 years?  

Few countries can match working in the South  

Pacific ñparadiseò of Vanuatu (New Hebrides) 

where I worked as District Medical Officer for a 

year in 1977 after 

training in general 

practice back in  

Edinburgh. Imagine an 

archipelago of 82  

islands of lush tropical forest and fertile volcanic 

soils.  Moreover, because the islands were  

administered jointly by France and Britain, good 

food - salami, French cheese and even fresh 

baguettes were readily available, unlike many 

former British protectorates.  
 

What was the most beautiful?  

The mountainous and fiercely independent 

country of Nepal where I worked as a project 

leader for a leprosy control project in the east of 

the country for 5 years between 1988 and 1993. 

I learned to speak Nepali and still visit regularly, 

as well as surprising Nepalese restaurant staff 

in Edinburgh. No secrets there! 
  
Your most frustrating experience?  

Once considered a centre of learning and the 

Buddhist religion, very few foreigners apart from 

Buddhist pilgrims visit Bihar. With a mainly rural 

population, Bihar has lagged far behind other 

Indian states in terms of social and  

economic development & health care. I spent 9 

months there trying (but failing) to get a leprosy 

project off the ground.   
 

The best country to live in?  

Without a doubt, Indonesia.  

A stunning  

combination of  

islands with some of 

the worldôs best  

cuisine.  Altogether I 

spent 10 years there 

working on leprosy 

and tuberculosis  

programmes.   
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The most challenging? 

I was working in Zambia between 1982 and 

1988, 20 years after independence and just at 

the start of the AIDS epidemic. I was working for 

the Zambia government which involved signing 

their official secrets act and was contracted to 

set up a new leprosy management programme, 

my first big job in leprosy as well as being  

responsible for TB control in the country. 
 

What about retirement? 

Iôve kept busy volunteering in residential centres 
offering respite and holiday care and as a  
sighted guide on walking holidays for visually 
impaired. Having become a specialist in  
leprosy, Iôve been a guest lecturer for the  
University of Glasgow; Diploma Course in  
Tropical Medicine and Hygiene.   
 

But the best thing Iôve ever done was to donate 
a kidney. I remember visiting a friend who was 
unlucky enough to get an infection which led to 
kidney failure and realised what a miserable 
quality of life dialysis allowed. Altruistic donation 
carries no reward other than, in my case, a  
letter of thanks from the recipient. It also carries 
fewer risks for the donor than many popular  
activities such as scuba 
diving, horse riding and 
skiing. Many donors have 
medical backgrounds and 
are well aware of the 
odds. The selection  
process is rigorous so 
only those physically and 
mentally suited to being 
donors are accepted.  
 

Six weeks after the operation, I was back  
climbing ñMunros.ò See above! 
  
Do you have any regrets?  

Never having stopped long enough to settle 

down and have a family. Having been to  

boarding school, I wouldnôt send my children 

there. Nevertheless, I am full of admiration for 

those who take on responsibility for nurturing 

the next generation.  
 

Bucket list?  

I plan to travel to Bhutan in 2020 - for a holiday! 

 

 

 

Monthly Meetings  
 

Scotlandôs Tapestry 
In June, Andrew Crummy, the designer for the 

Great Scottish Tapestry, came to tell us about 

how this remarkable work came about. Andrew 

was the son of Helen Crummy, founder member 

of the Craigmillar Festival and a community  

activist with a determination to improve the lives 

of local people through the arts. He remembers 

his home as being full of colour, laughter, music  

and drama. Like many artists, he was dyslexic 

and school was not for him but he went on to 

train as an illustrator at Dundee and Glasgow 

Art Schools and became involved in community 

and public art through the creation of large 

scale murals, often depicting local history, and 

in the Battle of Prestonpans tapestry in 2010.  
 

This unique project was to tell the entire story of 

Scotlandôs history from the end of the ice age in 

8,500 BC to the creation of the Scottish  

Parliament in 1999. The idea for the project was 

conceived by Alexander McCall Smith and the 

story line by Alistair Moffat. It involved over 

1000 stitchers led by Dorie Wilkie who ran  

workshops, visited the stitching groups to offer 

advice and co-ordinated the volunteers.  It is 

actually cotton & linen fabric embroidered with 

wool rather than tapestry.   
 

Logistically, the task was challenging. The  

designs for the panels were devised by  

Andrew who prepared sketches and translated 

these to full sized drawings for the 160 panels 

which were then traced and sent out to the 

teams of volunteer stitchers from all over  

Scotland. As they learnt and shared new skills, 

(and a bit of Scottish history) this generated a 

real creative buzz as well as creating new social 

groups. More than 1000 stitchers took part and 

the finished tapestry measures 143 metres.  
 

The tapestry was exhibited throughout Scotland 

including 2 visits to the Scottish Parliament 

where it was seen by more than 5000 people a 

day. The project generated such enthusiasm 

that it generated spin- offs amongst the groups 

of stitchers and many went on to create other 

smaller scale tapestries using their new skills.  

Maggie Gilvray 
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Rebuilding the Borders Railway  

On July 17th, author and railway enthusiast 

Ann Glen, gave a most interesting and very 

well attended talk on the rebuilding of the  

Borders railway line.   

 

Ann comes from a family of engineers. She is a  

graduate of Glasgow and Strathclyde  

Universities and a Fellow of the Royal Scottish 

Geographical Society. While writing the book, 

she visited the site on numerous occasions, 

walking several parts of the route and speaking 

to workers on the line to gather material. She 

was one of the first to travel on the new line  

between Waverley Station and Tweedbank.  

Her book, óThe Waverley Route ï Its Heritage 

and Revivalô was on sale at the meeting.    

 

The Borders railway was first constructed during 

the 1850ôs and completed in 1862 by the North 

British Railway Company.  It ran from Edinburgh 

to Carlisle, a distance of 98 miles, and quickly 

got a reputation as the toughest main line in 

Britain to operate because of its twisting curves 

and steep gradients. It was christened the Wa-

verley Route after Sir Walter Scottôs novel and 

was extremely popular for day excursions taking 

as many as 300,000 passengers per year. 

 

It was closed in 1969 as a result of the  

Beeching report and re-opened in 2015  

following the route of the original line along a 

distance of 30 miles from Edinburgh to  

Tweedbank.  The full extent to Carlisle was  

considered but thought, at the time, too  

expensive to construct.  The promise was that it 

would open up the Scottish Borders to tourists 

and commuters, encouraging people to move in 

and stay in the area. 

 

When the line was first surveyed prior to its  

re-opening it was beset with obstacles such as 

collapsed structures, blocked tunnels and  

culverts. It was overgrown in many places and 

in others it had been taken over for agriculture. 

Occasionally newly-built houses and agricultural 

buildings had been erected. Protected species 

such as badgers, bats and lampreys had to be 

safeguarded and rehomed. Old mineworkings, 

particularly at Monktonhall, had flooded and  

extensive areas required to be stabilised. Two 

hundred miles of drilling took place in  

preparation for 4,500 tonnes of grout which was 

pumped into the ground. The project also  

included refurbishing the 23 arch Newbattle  

viaduct at Lothianbridge and the nearby 

Glenesk viaduct. The latter, built in 1829, is one 

of Scotlandôs earliest railway bridges. It was part 

of the horse drawn Edinburgh Dalkeith railway. 

 

Where cables had to be laid, fibreoptic was the 

choice instead of copper which was too  

attractive to thieves. The track is mainly  

single but doubled up at passing places.  

Crossovers were manufactured off site and 

wagons used specifically for laying new tracks 

were used. Borthwick was the steepest section 

of track to be laid. There are no traditional  

signal boxes but small electrically operated  

boxes. All infill material in use on the railway 

was taken from Falahill Quarry. One hundred 

and thirty two bridges were reconstructed, 97 of 

which had radical refurbishment, one main  

reason being to take emergency vehicles. The 

bridges were painted in Railtrack green. 1,100 

workers were employed in its reconstruction. 

 

Sherrifhall roundabout and Hardengreen viaduct 

were probably the largest structures the railway 

had to negotiate.  

 

The Waverley line was opened on time and on 

budget for Ã300,000,000. The contractors were 

BAM and Nuttal. It has proved popular both with 

Borderers visiting Edinburgh and Edinburgh  

residents on day trips to the Borders with four 

million journeys being made in the first three 

years.  

 

Gill Baldwin 

Photo: Edinburgh reporter Sept 2015   
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Hidden Edinburgh 
How well do you know your city? 

Photos contributed by U3A 
members. See page 19 for 
the ñanswersò 
 
 
1. Peter Jones  
 
 
 
 
2. Peter Jones  
 
 
 
 
3, Marjory Combe 
 
 
 
 
4 Peter Jones  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
5 Penny McKee 
 
 
 
 
 
6. Morag Pirie 
 
 
 
 
 
7. Bob Douglas  
 
 
 
 
 
8. Bob Douglas  
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9. Peter Jones ,  
 
 

 
 
 
10. Maggie Gilvray 
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12. Bob Douglas  
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15 Eileen Holttum  
 
 
 
 
 
16 Maggie Gilvray 
 
 
 
 
 
17. Catherine E. Dignan  
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